Elk Rapids Township Planning Commission Meeting
Meeting Minutes – Tuesday, September 10, 2019
The meeting of the Elk Rapids Township Planning Commission was called to order by Chairperson Shen Smith at 6:30 PM at the Government Center, 315 Bridge Street,

Elk Rapids, MI 49629.

Present:

Shen Smith, Emile Sabty, Jim Lundy, Renee Mischel, Gary Peppler,




and Zach Amos
        (Quorum Established)
Absent:

Aaron Isenhart 
Also Present:
William Derman, Township Attorney, Larry Nix, Zoning Administrator.
Audience:

None.
Adoption of Agenda:

Motion to approve the September 10, 2019 Agenda.

MOTION/S  Lundy/Sabty

Motion Unanimously Carried.
Public Comments:


None
Approval of Minutes:

Motion to approve the June 11, 2019 meeting minutes.
MOTION/S  Lundy/Sabty

Motion Unanimously Carried.
Changes to the Township Planning Commission:


(  
The Planning Commission recognized and thanked Pug Sliger for his years 


of service to the Planning Commission and for serving as the Planning


Commission representative on the Zoning Board of Appeals.  


(  
The Commission extended a warm welcome to new Planning Commission


member, Zach Amos!
Township Zoning Administrator Report – Mr. Larry Nix referenced his memo dated August 27, 2019 addressed to the Planning Commission regarding Solar/Wind and Farm Market Draft Zoning Amendments.  A summary of Mr. Nix’s report and the Planning Commission discussion, follows:  

1)
Text Review – Farm Market/Stands – Ag Zone.

(  
In an effort to remove regulations and make it easier for farmers, the Commission 

discussed ways to eliminate the parking standards and site plan review/approval 


process for farmers who want to put up a roadside stand/farm market on their 


property.


(  
The Commission engaged in a lengthy discussion on their definition of a 



“farm market” and how it differs from a “roadside stand”.


(  
The Commission noted that roadside stands are addressed in the current



Township Zoning Ordinance, however, farm markets are not. 


(  
For comparison and example purposes, the following farm markets and



roadside stands in the Township were discussed and divided into the 



following categories:





Morrison – Roadside stand





Altonen – Roadside stand





Farmer White – Farm market





Granary – Roadside stand and commercial business*




*(country arts/craft type shop within a structure existing 





prior to May 29, 1979 – Section 6.01 Permitted Uses L.)

(  
Friske’s Farm Market was used as an example for the Commission to



consider.  Mr. Nix noted that the State of Michigan recognizes this facility



as a “farm market”.  Mr. Sabty clarified that the Friske’s market is located 



on a commercially zoned property; not an agricultural zone.  


(  
Mr. Nix provided the Commission with the State’s definition of a roadside stand



and a farm market and determined a roadside stand is a temporary operation,



usually seasonal.  A farm market is more permanent and sells more than



just seasonal fruits and vegetables.  


(  
Mr. Nix’s memo suggested a principal farm dwelling/residence be required



on the farmers parcel and the farm market/roadside stand should not exceed 


the footprint of the principal farm dwelling.  The members agreed that a



principal dwelling should not be a requirement for a farm market/roadside stand.


(  
The Commission discussed if the Township should limit the size of a farm 



market.  The members were split on this issue.  Some agreed there should



be a size limit (suggested 1,500 square feet), others expressed the Township



should not limit the size of a farmer’s roadside stand/farm market.


(  
The Commission discussed signage used for farm markets/roadside stands.


The members agreed that farmers should make the decision on whether 



to keep their signs up permanently, or remove them when their season is over.


(  
The Commission also agreed the signs should be standardized.  Each farmer 


would be allowed two (2) signs not to exceed sixteen (16) square feet.  

Conclusion:  The Commission proposed the following text revisions to Zoning Administrators memo regarding his proposed Farm Market Zoning Amendments:
Page 1 – Item B:   (revised to read)

Farms for both general and specialized farming, together with farm dwellings and

buildings, and other installations usual to such farms, including farm markets and


roadside stands, provided that such stands and markets sell farmed products.

Page 2 – Item L:
(No changes to existing Township Zoning Ordinance text)

Country arts or craft type shops of a similar nature where the business is conducted


within structures existing prior to May 29, 1979.  
Page 2 – FARM Definition:  (Text remains the same as written in memo)

The land, plants, animals, buildings, structures, including ponds, used for

agricultural or agricultural activities, machinery, equipment, and other sub-


ordinated facilities used in the commercial production of farm products.

Page 2 – FARM MARKET Definition:  (revised to read)

A place or an area where transactions between a farmer operating as a farm


market operator and customers take place offering for sale of agricultural products.

Page 3 – B – Section 3.02 – Seasonal or Temporary Signs

This paragraph will be modified and moved into the Agricultural District Regulation 


of Signs in the Township Zoning Ordinance:

Farm Market/Roadside Signs:  Two (2) signs are permitted.  Each sign not to exceed


Sixteen (16) square feet.  Farmers can remove signs when their season is over, or 

keep them up year-round.  
Conclusion:  The Commission asked Zoning Administrator Nix to draft another memo incorporating the changes discussed in today’s meeting.  Mr. Nix agreed to revise his proposed zoning amendment memo, and provide a copy of his revisions to the Planning Commission for their review and consideration at the November 2019 meeting.  If/when the Planning Commission approves the proposed zoning amendments, a public hearing will be scheduled.  

2)
Text Review:  Wind & Solar Panels

(
Solar Energy Farms – NEW ZONING REGULATIONS – Page 3

Motion/S
Lundy/Amos


Motion to approve the text for Solar Energy Farms for public hearing.
Roll Call Vote:
Peppler, Lundy, Amos, Smith, Mischel, Sabty, all voting YES (6)




0 voting NO.  (Isenhart is absent)





  MOTION UNANIMOUSLY APPROVED


2)
Text Review:  Wind & Solar Panels – (Continued)*

(
Mr. Sabty addressed the individual residential scale solar panels or



technologies permitted as an “accessory use” defined under 



Section 1.03.  


(
Mr. Sabty suggested that creating solar energy at residences should 



not be vague and left to different interpretations under section 1.03 




accessory use.  Creating solar energy use principals and technology process 



should, at least, be governed by standards similar to the ones in residential 



wind powered generators.  


(
Mr. Nix acknowledged Mr. Sabty’s suggestion and will put together a list


of standards for residential solar panels for the Planning Commission to


review and consider at the November meeting.  

Motion/S
Lundy/Sabty

Motion to approve the text for Wind Powered Generators as written, for public 
hearing.

Roll Call Vote:
Peppler, Lundy, Amos, Smith, Mischel, Sabty, all voting YES (6)




0 voting NO.  (Isenhart is absent)





  MOTION UNANIMOUSLY APPROVED

Township Legal Staff Report:  A summary of Mr. Derman’s report follows:
Short Term Rentals:  Nothing new to report.  Milton Township has had two

public hearings and are on version #11 of the draft to amend their ordinance.  
Township Sewer Extension:  Mr. Derman provided the members with an E-Coli

Analysis Report for Inwood Harbor.  Average tests show E-Coli to be 164.  It was

further noted that 120 is no swimming and 150 is no contact.  At this point in time,

it does not appear property owners are interested in having sewers installed.


Milton Township Sewer Extension:  No update.  Milton Township still does not 

have a sewer agreement with the Village of Elk Rapids. 
August Ballot Results:  Farmland Preservation - 1 mill for 10 years LOST: 37% 

voting YES and 63% voting NO.  Maple Grove Cemetery - 6/10ths of a mill for 
10 years LOST:  44% voting YES and 65% voting NO.  The Township is considering 

voluntary clean-up crews to help with the cemetery maintenance.
Marijuana:  Mr. Derman provided the members with a list of municipalities who have
opted out of the licensed facilities portion of MRTMA.  

Tart Trail:  Julie Clark attended the Township Board Meeting this morning.  Trail

is currently in the design development stage.  Current plans for the trail are on 
the west side of US-31 and will be in the MDOT right-of-way.

Wilcox Park:  The Quit Claim Deed has been given to heirs.  They are still holding
onto it; trying to decide what to do with the property.
Future/Miscellaneous:  May see more wedding barns and public assembly buildings 
popping up in the area.  Because of the E-Coli testing, the Township may consider

“Point of Sale Testing”.  The Village and Milton Township have this requirement in place.  
The Village is also encouraging the Township to look into setting up a schedule to

regularly test septic systems.  

Unfinished Business:  None
New Business:  

1)
Annual selection of Planning Commission Officers and Staff.

Motion/S  Sabty/Mischel



Motion to re-appoint the existing officers for the same offices 



for the coming year.





Motion Unanimously Carried.


2)
PC member appointment to the Township Zoning Board of Appeals.



Chair Smith asked Zach Amos if he would be the Planning Commission’s 



appointed representative on the Township Zoning Board of Appeals.



Mr. Amos replied Yes.  

Public Comments:  
None.

Member Comments:
None

Adjournment:

M/S – Lundy/Peppler
MOTION TO ADJOURN.




MOTION CARRIED.





Meeting Adjourned at 8:25 PM
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